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ZBA

Town of Epsom

Zoning Board of Adjustment

11/15/17
In Attendance: Glenn Horner, Chairman; George Carlson, Vice Chairman; Ricky Belanger; Alan Quimby; Mike Hoisington; Darlene Phelps, Recording Secretary 
Not in Attendance:  Gary Kitson, Alternate; Andrew Ramsdell, Alternate
Also in Attendance:  James Lanoue; Jon Rokeh; Lawrence Wiley; Tom Reid; Debbie Lane; Linda Rego; Dennis Rego; Mr. & Mrs. Tom Brown; Sharon Dubois
7:15 PM  Glenn called the meeting to order and announced that due to an accident near the circle, we have limited power. We currently have no water or power in the bathroom, and we appreciate the applicants’ patience waiting for the other board members.  Glenn introduced the members of the board. All 5 members in attendance will be voting on tonight’s cases.

The minutes of 11/1 were reviewed. Alan made a motion to approve as amended. George seconded the motion. Alan, Glenn & George voted in favor. Ricky & Mike abstained as they were not in attendance at the 11/1 meeting.
Glenn advised the procedure for the meeting.

Case 2017-09 (Wiley - Var.) - Larry Wiley has applied for a variance to Article II, [Zones and Districts], Section C [Table of Uses] to allow for construction of a self-storage facility.  The Table of Uses does not include self-storage facilities, therefore, they are not allowed.  The applicant plans to construct an office building along with approximately 250 self-storage units.  Some of the storage units will be climate controlled.  The property is located on Dover Road (US Rte. 4) within the Residential/Commercial Zoning District and is identified on Epsom Tax U-6 as Lot 8-2.
Glenn advised that this case was advertised in the Concord Monitor, posted in two public places and all abutters were notified by certified mail. Several certified letters were not claimed by the addressee:  Larry Wiley, Jon Rokeh, White Mountain Cable, Larry & Debra Ward, Canterbury Cove Development & Roberta Bailey.

Alan advised that he has a brother & a sister that are abutters to this property. He has not discussed this case with them and feels he can be impartial.

Jon Rokeh & Larry Wiley were sworn in.  Jon passed out a site plan with details of their proposed self-storage facility.  This will be a 250 unit facility. There will be 17 parking spaces located near the office building. He is working on wetlands delineation.  He feels they have adequate site distance and provided photos.  He has been in touch with DOT for a driveway permit, but needs to get further along with their planning. There is not expected to be a lot of traffic.
Ricky asked what the office building is used for. Larry said the office will be used for this business, as well as the administrative staff that services several other businesses he is involved with.

The storage area will be paved. Glenn asked if there will be any fencing. Larry said the perimeter will not be fenced in.  Fencing perhaps will be only around the storage units. There will be video surveillance on site as well. All lighting will be downward facing. The climate controlled building will be one floor only, with a high ceiling (perhaps 16’). 

A septic design will be prepared for the office building.  A well will be needed also. There is plenty of room for both of these.
Jon noted that it is only by error that storage facilities are not listed as an allowed use in our ordinances.

Glenn asked if there are any members of the public wishing to speak in favor.  James Lanoue said he is in favor and feels it is good for the area.  
Glenn asked if there are any members of the public who are opposed. There are none.

Ricky made a motion to close the public hearing. Mike seconded the motion. All in favor.

The checklist was reviewed:

Question A. All members answered yes.

Question B. All members answered yes.

Question C. All members answered yes.

Question D. All members answered yes.

Question E. All members answered yes.

Question F. 1. All members answered yes.

Question F. 2. All members answered no.

Ricky made a motion to approve with the following conditions:

1. Approval for a new entrance onto Dover Road (US Rte. 4) shall be obtained from the New Hampshire Department of Transportation.  The new entrance shall be constructed as approved and verified by the Zoning Compliance Officer prior to issuing a permit to commencing business operations.

2. The septic system for the new business office shall be approved through the New Hampshire Department of Environmental Services.  The new septic system shall be installed as approved and verified by the Zoning Compliance Officer prior to issuing a permit to begin business operations.

3. All lighting shall illuminate in a downward direction.

4. Natural vegetation shall be retained, to the maximum extent practicable, during and following development on the property.

5. The applicant shall complete the Non-residential site plan review with the Planning Board prior to commencing business operations.
Alan seconded the motion. All in favor.
7:50 PM  Case 2017-10 (Cassidy - Var.) - Richard Cassidy has applied for a variance to Article III, Section B [Pre-Existing, Non-Conforming Uses], Paragraph B.4 [Change and Expansion of Use] and Paragraph 7 [Pre-Existing Non-Conforming Seasonal Dwellings], Subparagraphs a [Purpose and Intent], c [Scope of Use] and d [Permitted and Prohibited Use] to permit the use of a seasonal property as a year round residence on a non-conforming parcel of 0.4 acres with 170 feet of private road frontage.  The property is located on Sleepy Hollow Lane within the Residential/Agricultural Zoning District and is identified on Epsom Tax Map U-01 as Lot 89.
Glenn advised that this public hearing was published in the Concord Monitor, posted in two public places and all abutters were notified by certified mail. All return receipts were received back with the exception of Richard Cassidy, John & Debra Lane, William & Dawn-Ellen Sorel and Kathryn Anne Cunningham.

Glenn read a letter from Richard Cassidy giving permission for Tom Reid to represent him tonight as he is in FL and is unable to attend.

Glenn also read a letter from the Epsom Fire & Rescue saying that Sleepy Hollow Road is wide & flat enough to be accessed with emergency vehicles at all times of the year.  Glenn questioned why the letter says the road is flat when there is a large hill…?  

Glenn also received a site assessment form that gives information about holding tanks & septic systems. There’s paperwork for Shoreline Protection Act.
Tom Reid was sworn in and advised that he has been Richard’s neighbor for about 17 years.  He said he has attended several ZBA meeting for similar applications, and notes that as more people become year-round residents, his family feels more safe & comfortable.  He stated that people invest in their property when they are year round residents.  This property has 170’ of frontage on Sleepy Hollow Road, a private road.  

Tom said their Road Association has reviewed their Road Association Agreement and revised it and almost everyone has signed it. The road has been regraded, the canopy has been cut back and brush has been cut back from the sides of the road. Tom said that Epsom emergency vehicles have made several calls on that road over the years and have encountered no issues.  

Debra Lane is an abutter to Mr. Cassidy; she said his house doesn’t look like a camp and his property is laid out sufficiently for year round use.  Their Road Association has increased their annual dues to allow for better upkeep on their road. One new resident owns a lot of excavation equipment and they have plans to do major improvements within the next year.  They have repaired all of the damage caused by the recent flood. She stated that their Road Association works very well.

Sharon Dubois confirmed that a ladder truck has been to her house and an ambulance has been to her house many times without incident.  She does live past the hill and turn and has had no issues. Reiterating Debra’s comments – their road association has been improved and it’s working well.

Glenn asked if there are any members of the public in attendance that are opposed. There are none.

Glenn said he has two issues with this case. 

1. The spirit of the ordinance states that when the use is changed it must become a confirming lot.  This lot is less than ¼ of the required lot size, and 50% less than the required road frontage. This property is significantly smaller than previous cases that have been approved for year round use.

2. Hardship.  Glenn said in Richard’s letter, he notes hardship, but when Glenn drove by today there was a For Sale sign. So he sees the only hardship as a lower selling price.
Tom’s response to Spirit of the Ordinance is Public Interest.  He said the reality is that these neighborhoods exist, and they predate these ordinances.  He understands larger lots, more frontage, etc., but he questions what is accomplished by restricting the use by the people who are already living there.  Considering public health, safety & welfare, that may be appropriate when there are real concerns; but in some cases, upgraded septic systems and safer neighborhoods negate those concerns.

Tom feels that it’s not appropriate to link the size of the road with the size of the lot.  Tom said there are homes located further away from a public road that are permitted for year round use, so it doesn’t make sense to consider the size of the lot.  Since there are homes that are permitted for year round use beyond his… and there have been no issues at all – why is the private road an issue?

Tom also said none of these properties can become conforming lots.  

George asked why are we comparing it to previous applications… it’s an old, old lot, it already exists, the road is not an issue, it has a usable septic system, doesn’t pollute the lake and the property will never be conforming. George’s opinion is that we’ve approved other cases, and the only difference with this one is that it’s a little smaller.

Tom cited a case in which it is appropriate to consider the neighborhood… there are several properties that have been granted year round use – it doesn’t create an obstacle for this home to be used year round. By granting a variance on this property, it does not change the character of the neighborhood.
Ricky said years ago these places were built with the intent to be seasonal camps and they have become year-round homes.  Ricky said this has caused problems with zoning.  
Tom commented that these cases have caused problems with zoning, but wondered if they have caused problems with septic systems or anything else.
Tom addressed the issue of the property being for sale and he said that Richard is trying to sell his property. He was trying to keep it, but after the death of his wife, it appears he will be selling.

It was determined that this property is the last property on that side of Sleepy Hollow Lane that is not permitted for year-round use.

Ricky made a motion to close the public hearing. Alan seconded the motion. All in favor.

The checklist was reviewed.

Question A. All members answered yes.

Question B. All members answered yes.

Question C. All members answered yes.

Question D. All members answered yes.

Question E. All members answered yes.

Question F. 1. All members answered yes.

Question F. 2. All members answered no.

Mike made a motion to approve the variance with the following conditions:

1. The newly constructed year round residence shall be limited to 2 bedrooms.

2. A waiver of liability for expanded use of the property on a private road shall be completed with the Town attorney.  The final version of this waiver shall then be recorded at the Merrimack County Registry of Deeds.  Verification of the recorded waiver shall be provided to the Zoning Compliance Officer prior to issuance of a year round occupancy permit.

George seconded the motion. All in favor.
Glenn advised Tom that he needs the Warranty Deed information.

8:45 PM  Old/New Business
Ricky wants to have a meeting with the town attorney to discuss some procedures. Glenn will set up the meeting.

8:50 PM  Alan made a motion to adjourn. Ricky seconded the motion. All in favor.

